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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:40 a.m.  He introduced and welcomed Chairman McLain, City Manager VanDerworp, Sanford Police Chief Tooley, Captain Darrel Presley, and Deputy Chief Mike McCoy.

President Dale introduced Sanford Airport Authority Staff and wished Board Members and special guests a very Merry Christmas.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

tuesday, november 6, 2001
Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, November 6, 2001.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised the TBI report would be moved up to accommodate Mr. Gouldthorpe’s time constraints.

7.
Larry Gouldthorpe, President, TBI US, briefed the Board on monthly

performance statistics, expanded parking, overflow parking, revenue control equipment, shuttle bus, new airline services, and World Travel Mart.



September international statistics down 4%



October international statistics rebounded strongly up 11.5% (primarily 

due to new  business by the ATA Program)

Domestic traffic in October was flat or slightly down 

Cargo 20% down at SFB as well as throughout the Country.

Pan Am to begin service to BWI December 6, 2001

Aero Postal returning with flights on Thursdays and Fridays

Vacation Express to begin service from Sanford on December 21, 2001 to destinations such as Washington Dulles, Atlanta, Louisville, Covington and Cincinnati, and the Caribbean, Cancun, Liberia, Costa Rica, Punta Cana in the Dominican Republic, Aruba and Montego Bay, and at a special rate of $39.00 each way to Charlotte and Nashville.

Word of thanks to US Customs, INS and USDA for development of procedure for handling of luggage for Vacation Express flights.

Discussion ensued.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA
President Dale advised there were a number of leases on the Consent Agenda.  All have personal guarantees except two, Pace Airways, who will be the airline of choice for Vacation Express, and Wayne Densch, who has had a long time business presence in Central Florida and especially Sanford and Seminole County. 

A. Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement #408881-1-94-01 for security system improvements.

FDOT has offered a grant agreement to pay 5% towards the total cost of security system improvements to install an automated intrusion detection perimeter alarm on the air carrier ramp.  We have already received an FAA grant for 90% of the anticipated costs.  The system is currently being designed, and the total cost is expected to be around $200,000.  The FDOT grant will cover up to $10,000 of the final total.

Approval was recommended.

B. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-27 with Jeffery L. Wall, for Building 514, located at 3933 Moores Station Road.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-27 with Jeffery L. Wall for Building 514, located at 3933 Moores Station Road.  As part of the purchase contract for this property, this is a leaseback agreement with a one-year term, and an additional one-year option.  The annual rent is $6,000; the monthly rate is $500.00, effective November 27, 2001.

C. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-41 with S. Vitale Pyrotechnic Industries, Inc. d/b/a Pyrotecnico, for Building 138S, located at 2754-64 Navigator Avenue.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-41 with S. Vitale Pyrotechnic Industries, Inc. d/b/a Pyrotecnico for Building 138S, located at 2754-64 Navigator Avenue.  The term is for one year, and the annual rent is $7,247.50; the monthly rent is $603.96, effective November 14, 2001.

D. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-42 with Wayne Densch Development Company for Building 424, located at 1600 Hangar Road.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-42 with Wayne Densch Development Company for Building 424, located at 1600 Hangar Road.   The tenant desires to build a corporate hangar at the Airport, with construction to commence no later than 12 months from the effective date of this lease; the term is month-to-month to provide hangar space for the tenant in the interim.   The annual rent is $29,996.00; the monthly rent is $2,499.67, effective December 1, 2001.

Note:  The President did not think it necessary to secure a personal guaranty for this lease for several reasons:  1)  Leonard Williams is the President of the Wayne Densch Foundation;  2) the Wayne Densch Foundation is a very solvent, well-established entity in Central Florida, and contributes significantly to this community through numerous philanthropic endeavors; and  3) Wayne Densch Distributors is one of the major employers in the City of Sanford.

E. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-43 with Newsom Hardwoods, Inc. for Building 255W/C, located at 1723 Hangar Road.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-43 with Newsom Hardwoods, Inc. for Building 255W/C, located at 1723 Hangar Road.  The term is for one year, and an additional one-year option.  The annual rent is $19,733.50; the monthly rent is $1,644.46, effective December 1, 2001.

F. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-44 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc. for Building 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-44 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc. for Building 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road.  The term is for one (1) year with two (2) additional one-year options.  The annual rent is $21,924.00; the monthly rent is $1,827,00, effective December 1, 2001.

G. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-45 with Richard Leatherman for Building 138N, located at 2754-64 Navigator Avenue.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-45 with Richard Leatherman for Building 138N, located at 2754-64 Navigator Avenue.  The term is for one year.  The annual rent is $7,247.50; the monthly rent is $603.96, effective December 1, 2001.

H. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-46 with Francisco Hernandez for Building 300-S, located at 3106 Rudder Circle.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-46 with Francisco Hernandez for Building 300-S, located at 3106 Rudder Circle.  The lease term is for one year.  The annual rent is $6,000.00; the monthly rent is $500.00, effective December 1, 2001. 

I. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-47 with Pace Airlines for Building 318 located at 1650 Hangar Road.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-47 with Pace Airlines for Building 318 located at 1650 Hangar Road.  The term is for one (1) year with two (2) one-year renewal options.  The annual rent is $8,400.00; the monthly rent is $700.00 effective December 1, 2001.

J. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-48 with Southern Jet Center, LLC for 2.091 acres of land located on the north side of 26th Place and west of Southern Jet Center, for the construction of a 20,000 square foot hangar. 

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-48 with Southern Jet Center, LLC for 2.091 acres of land located on the north side of 26th Place and west of Southern Jet Center, for the construction of a 20,000 square foot hangar.  The term is for thirty (30) years.  The annual rent is $18,217.50; the monthly rent is $1,518.13, effective May 1, 2002, or on the date of issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy, whichever occurs first.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through J.  

Item K was pulled from the Consent Agenda for discussion.

Motion passed.

K. Consider approval of Addendum A to Leasing Policy.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to the SAA Leasing Policy, to establish standard lease categories (copy below).

ADDENDUM “A” 

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

LEASING POLICY

The Leasing Policy of the Sanford Airport Authority, adopted November 6, 2001, is hereby amended, effective December 4, 2001, as follows:

SECTION 5. Standard Tenant Lease Requirements:

L. The SAA will maintain standard leases for the following categories:

1. Residential

2. Non-aviation commercial, land only

3. Non-aviation commercial, building and land

4. Aviation commercial, land/ramp only

5. Aviation commercial, building and land/ramp

6. Agricultural

Initially, these standard leases will be prepared by the President/CEO, Vice-President of Administration and the Airport Attorney.  Thereafter, the implementation of these standard leases will not require attorney review; however, all non-standard leases will be reviewed by the Airport Attorney and approved by the SAA.   In addition, the Airport Attorney will review all matters of lease negotiation between any tenant’s legal counsel and the Authority.  

All FBO Leases will be prepared by the Airport Attorney. 


ADOPTED BY THE SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY BOARD OF DIRECTORS by motion duly made, seconded and approved at its regular monthly meeting held December 4, 2001.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn as to acceptance of the policy by Board Members Longstaff and Triplett.

Discussion ensued.

Board Members Longstaff and Triplett advised they were in agreement with the policy change.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve Item K as recommended.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of agreement with U.S. K-9 Services for purchase and training of explosives detection dog. 

President Dale advised the FAA maintains a federally-funded program to provide K-9 explosives detection dogs for the largest airports in the country.  At the moment, there are about 188 canine teams working full-time at the top 39 major airports.  The FAA plans to add 25 more airports in 2002 and 16 more in 2003.  Since our airport is ranked about 103rd in the country, it will probably be several years before we can hope to get a FAA-funded dog team assigned to SFB.  We have requested that the FAA put us in their program as soon as they can.  In the meantime, we need to have the capability of detecting explosives much sooner than the FAA can possibly do it for us.  Thus, we have contracted with a local firm, U.S. K-9 Services, to provide us a bomb-sniffing dog on an hourly basis while we move towards getting a full-time dog.

We have obtained a price quote from this firm, which would allow us to purchase a “dual purpose” dog that will be trained to provide explosives detection, as well as provide criminal apprehension, handler protection, tracking, building search, and area patrol search.  This would make the expenditure for the dog much more cost-effective.  The cost to acquire the dog, and train the dog and handler is approximately $8,000.

We are currently working with the City of Sanford Police Department to see if they will provide the law enforcement officer who would act as the dog’s handler.  The proposal we have before the City would be for the Airport to pay for the dog acquisition and training, officer training, acquisition of the transport vehicle and kennels, and the City would provide the cost of the officer’s salary, weapons, uniforms, equipment, and benefits.  The Airport’s start-up costs of about $45,000 are anticipated to be fully offset by 100% grants from the FDOT under a new program recently passed by the Legislature and signed by the Governor in the special session.  This K-9 team would be “on duty” at the Airport about 50% of its duty time, and the remainder would be working duty elsewhere within the City.

Staff recommended that the Board approve the request, subject to the City also approving their share of the costs to provide the officer as handler.  

Chief Tooley advised the program would be good for both the City of Sanford and the Airport and ultimately provide better security to the traveling public, which was the intent.

Discussion ensued.

City Manager VanDerworp advised the program request would be taken to the City Commission on Monday December 10th and he would recommend it.  The program is a good partnership for the City of Sanford and the Airport. 

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the agreement with U.S. K-9 Services for purchase and training of an explosives detection dog as recommended.

Motion passed.

B. Consider Employee Handbook.

President Dale advised Staff recommended approval of the Employee Handbook prepared by the Vice President of Administration and Human Resources, which had been sent to Board Members prior to the Board Meeting.

Discussion about similarity and differences to the City of Sanford Employee Policy and legalities.

Discussion regarding contract employees.

President Dale advised he hoped to have short form contracts with all of the Vice Presidents.  He would work with Counsel on those contracts.  

Board Member Longstaff asked since we are owned by the City if there be any benefits that would differ from the City Policy.

Discussion regarding citizenship requirements.

Counsel advised correction of one statement made so that there would not be any misconception perpetuated.  He advised the Sanford Airport Authority is not owned by the City.  The Authority is a dependent special district, which is a separate entity altogether. The City does own a portion of the Airport property proper and the Airport Authority owns some other parcels that had been acquired since the initial acquisition of the Airport by the City in 1969.  The Authority would not come under the same rules and regulations that the City had to deal with.  He further advised he thought the Vice President of Administration had done a good job drafting the policy.  

President Dale advised while we are not owned by the City of Sanford, the City makes appointments to the Airport Board.  The City did receive the fee simple to the Airport in 1969 when the Florida Legislature created the Airport Authority.  The Airport operates under legal rules, regulations and guidelines that regulate to an Authority that has a certain amount of autonomy.  The Airport is also governed by the FAA because we receive federal grants.  

Motion by Board Member Triplett, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Employee Handbook as recommended.

Motion passed.

C. Consider Cindy Carnrite Settlement Offer.

Counsel briefed the Board advising Joseph N. Lott of Bogin, Munns & Munns, legal counsel for Cindy Carnrite, presented Ms. Carnrite’s second and present offer of settlement in the reduced amount of $12,500.  In correspondence dated November 19, 2001, Mr. Lott indicated that he planned to file Ms. Carnrite’s Charge of Discrimination with the appropriate agencies before the December 4th Board Meeting.

Counsel advised he was comfortable that Ms. Carnrite was not let go for an improper purpose because he had discussed it with the President.  We became aware when he asked the VP-Administration to conduct an investigation that there had been some previous inappropriate behavior by this employee that he was not aware of in the beginning.  Counsel and the President had been made aware of that .  It had to do with falsifying boarding passes and fraudulent type behavior, which the President did not feel was appropriate for a person in a security position.  He could not tell if we would win or lose the case because it is a factual dispute about who did what to whom and involves a lot of different people and a lot of side taking.  He could say that once the President and his staff got involved and looked at the situation they were convinced that Ms. Carnrite should not be employed here based on her behavior.

Discussion continued as to how much it could cost the Authority.

Counsel advised a claim had already been filed with the Civil Rights Commission alleging discrimination.  We will go through a process with a hearing officer and some limited discovery.  That officer should make a finding one way or the other as to whether or not there was a violation of Ms. Carnrite’s rights under the Florida Act.  If the officer makes that finding, it is a green light for Ms. Carnrite to file a lawsuit against the Authority.  We would then go through the normal course of a civil litigation.  The costs would be somewhere between $10,000 and $25,000 to litigate and probably would go on for at least two years.

Discussion by Board Member Wright as to why we aren’t settling for $12,500.

Discussion regarding allowing oneself to be held hostage and the principle of the issue.

Staff recommended denial of reduced settlement offer in the amount of $12,500.

Chairman Miller advised any one of us have been in situations of a legal nature that if you move down the trail information becomes available and you find out things pro or con.  There is an opportunity at any point to understand where we are or move another way.  He suggested Board Members keep that in mind as they come up with direction today.  

President Dale advised his recommendation was based on several things.  If we are going to have standards for employees to follow, particularly in a security environment, we must hold employees to that standard.  This was a supervisory position with security access at all hours of the day and night.  When he found out what had been done, trying to create an alibi for herself in another area of her life and creating a lot of turmoil taking up a lot of time of supervisors of the Airport Authority and showing certain pictures of herself around, he did not hesitate to terminate the individual and he would do it again.  He would hate to think that every time he terminated someone for cause the Authority would have to pay.  

Counsel advised that the worst thing about the case is that the employee policy the Authority just approved had not been in effect at that time.  If it had been in effect, it would have strengthened the Authority’s case.  He could see, and was very comfortable, that the opposing attorney would make a big thing about the policy not being in effect until afterwards.  They are saying that Ms. Carnrite’s firing is all about retaliation because she complained about another employee harassing her because she would not date him.  He advised that he knew why he and the President had agreed that Ms. Carnrite should be terminated because we found out about the behavior later and said that is not appropriate.  The decision was made a few weeks prior to September 11.  Action had been taken within a week or two of finding out about it after checking some other facts and doing some further investigation to see if there was anything else.  What was discovered was that she had a history of problems with men in her life that were involved in the courts.  That was another factor that was taken into consideration.  

President Dale advised there were other things that bothered him both pro and con.  On the pro side, was the fact that we have the records of cases filed against Ms. Carnrite from men she was accused of harassing and destroying their property.   However, the EEOC probably will not even look at the security issues.  They probably will not even let that be a factor in their decision.  The EEOC tends to be liberal in what they do.  On the con side, and had he been here when those events occurred, he would have fired her just as soon as he found out about the circumstances.  She was terminated as soon as the circumstances were brought to his attention.  

Board Member Pieters asked if he would be wrong in saying that even though this may cost us $25,000, and that is for a jury to say whether or not we are correct, on the other hand, it could go the other way and cost us hundreds of thousands with attorney fees and other charges.

Counsel advised he did not think it would be quite that much.  As the President pointed out, when asking for $12,500 you will not be going to a jury asking for a million dollars.  He was not sure what they would ask for but there is enough on her side of the card that is not good that will come out that he did not think the jury would be giving her the bank.  However, it could end up costing us some money.

President Dale advised the Board needed to understand that Ms. Carnrite claims to have friendly witnesses here.  

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to deny Cindy Carnrite’s claim.

Motion passed.

President Dale asked Counsel in any settlement that they might do if they would drop the EEOC complaint.

Counsel advised it is a global settlement.  We can go back if you want and sit down with the attorney and maybe he can change our mind.

President Dale advised we might want to ask the Board to consider a reduced settlement offer just to get this thing off the board.

Counsel advised the attorney had told him that the $12,500 is the minimum that they will accept before they go forth.  Counsel advised he believed that to be true.  The attorney had been straight up so far.  He advised he had told the Chairman that it was possible that the attorney could provide us with some information as alluded to about some information that is going to come out of some airport employees or some people employed at the Airport that might cause us to come back to the Board and say it is probably a good idea to settle the case.  So far the attorney had not shared that information with Counsel.  Counsel advised he did not think the attorney had the information at his fingertips.  He had always been too busy to provide the name of the witness and what the witness is going to say.   If the Board was interested in getting more information, he would be glad to go back to the attorney and ask if the attorney will give him some of the evidence he planned on presenting so that we could consider it, we would be glad to look at it.  Counsel and Staff had not been able to find the witnesses they claim to have.   These are tough cases and you usually tell your client  that you have to pay for the principle and you try to make a business decision.  This one has pretty far reaching ramifications both from a standpoint of the President’s ability to discharge employees for cause and also because it is in the security area.

D. Consider request from City of Sanford for Airport property on Moores Station Road for construction of Public Works Complex.

President Dale advised the City Manager was in attendance, and they had discussed numerous times the Public Works Complex at the City.  The City Commission had requested the site on Moores Station Road for construction of the Public Works Complex.

President Dale briefed the Board on the proposed location of the complex.  The site identified for the Public Works Complex is currently under contract for purchase by the Airport Authority, with closing scheduled for the first of the year.

Staff recommended approval of the City of Sanford’s request to use Airport property (approximately 4.9 acres) on Moores Station Road on a long-term lease basis for construction of a Public Works Complex.  

President Dale advised he had discussed the project with Counsel and they had both agreed that just giving it to the City, fee simple, could create a valuation issue with the FAA, and we would just as soon have it on a long term lease (99 years).  The City knows that we have to go to the FAA and work out what would be considered fair value so that there is no diversion of revenue from the Airport.  Several methods had been worked on to see what could be done from the standpoint of intergovernmental  sewer and water to low cost loans that the City had made to the Airport and maybe some other things the Airport might need.  What he would really like the Board to do is authorize him to make the deal with the City, let the City Manager and the President get with City Staff and Authority Staff, get FAA to sanction the project, and bring it back to the Board for final approval.   

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to authorize the President to proceed with the City of Sanford to construct a Public Works Complex on approximately 4.9 acres of land being purchased by the Airport Authority, work out the deal with City and Authority Staff, get FAA to sanction the project, and bring it back for final Board approval as recommended.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised Seminole County had requested to store dirt in an area by the Runway Protection Zone.  He requested authorization to continue negotiations with Seminole County regarding site storage of material on 7.5 acres.  The FAA had in the past allowed storage of  material inside the RPZ .  He requested permission to continue negotiations with the County.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, authorizing the President to continue negotiations with Seminole County as requested.

Motion passed.

E. Consider authorization for Gentry Communications, Inc. to install fiber optic infrastructure in the northeast sector of the Commerce Park at a cost of $31,135.

Staff recommended authorization for Gentry Communications, Inc. to install fiber optic infrastructure in the northeast sector of the Airport Commerce Park at a cost of $31,135.  The proposed measure will enable the Airport to provide fiber optic access to the Airport’s T-1 line to facilitate high-speed internet and telephone service to that area.

Serious Technology signed Lease Number 2001-49 for Building 132, effective January 1, 2002, contingent upon the installation of fiber optic infrastructure to provide high-speed internet service to Building 132.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to authorize Gentry Communications, Inc. to install fiber optic infrastructure in the northeast sector of the Commerce Park at a cost of $31,135.

Motion passed.

F. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-49 with Serious Technology for Building 132, located at 2805 Carrier Avenue.

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-49 with Serious Technology for Building 132, located at 2805 Carrier Avenue, contingent upon the installation of fiber optic infrastructure to provide high-speed internet service to Building 132.  The term is for one (1) year.  The annual rent is $11,836.00; the monthly rent is $986.33, effective January 1, 2002.

Discussion regarding personal guarantee.

Counsel advised for the record the lease had been changed to be under the name of Rodney White.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve Lease Number 2001-49 with Rodney White d/b/a Serious Technology for Building 132 as recommended.

Motion passed.
5.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

Incubator project

Hangar project

President Dale requested approval of a Policy for Airfield Access.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Policy for Airfield Access.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised in the process of doing the international terminal ramp project an abandoned 600 foot forty-two inch RCP pipe had been discovered under the terminal.  We have no idea where that pipe goes.  He requested authorization to find the most expedient and financially efficient way to solve the problem at a not to exceed cost of $40,000.  Payment for the cost to repair would come out of reserves or a FAA Security Grant.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, authorizing President Dale to find the most expedient way to solve the problem at a not to exceed cost of $40,000.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson objected.

President Dale reported to the Board on parking, requesting authorization to make a more formal parking area for “tenant parking only” along Airline Avenue.  There had also been an effort by some people to by-pass the paid parking lots.  Decals would be issued to appropriate businesses along Airline Avenue.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to authorize the President to construct the parking area for tenants along Airline Avenue as recommended.

Chairman Miller requested that a drawing of the proposal be brought back to the Board for approval.

Motion passed.

Discussion regarding ALAMO.

6.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

The Executive Vice President reported as follows:


Pan Am inaugural flight from BWI on December 6, 2001, at 11:45


Staff Holiday Spread on December 13, 2001, from 10:00 to 12:00


Christmas Party at Lake Golden on December 20, 2001


FAMA Mid Year Meeting in Tallahassee February 4 through 6 (reservations for 

the 4th and 5th)

Brief of monthly financials

Brief of FAR Part 150 hearing and TAC meeting for Master Plan

Board Member Robertson thanked the President for the flowers sent to his Mother during her recent stay in the hospital.

Board Member Robertson departed the meeting at 10:03.

The Vice President of Finance & CFO briefed the Board on the monthly financials.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Triplett, to approve the standards in the GASB 33 Statement.

Motion passed.

Mr. McGrath, PBS&J, briefed the Board on the “draft” of the Master Plan.   A meeting would be held this afternoon in the Authority’s Board Room. 

Discussion ensued.

Executive Vice President White advised a public hearing on the FAR Part 150 Noise Study would be conducted December 18, 2001, at 6:30 p.m. at City Commission Chambers.  The draft was also available in Authority offices for review by members of the public.

Executive Vice President White advised the Authority had managed retention of the center runway at a recent meeting with the Secretary of the Department of Community Affairs.

Discussion ensued.

7.
TBI REPORT given earlier in the meeting by Larry Gouldthorpe.
8.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:


JettAire discovery


Disclosure of a request by OSD for assistance from Counsel in collection of

money owed to them by ALAMO

Board Member Wright departed at 10:30 a.m.


HNTB


Land acquisition closings:  Mawji, Wall, and Moore, 

Disclosure

Discussion ensued.

Counsel requested authorization to draw down the Authority’s line of credit with the City of Sanford ($388,075), and Bank of America ($1,500,000 – to be reimbursed by FDOT Grant) in proportional amounts (25% City of Sanford and 75% Bank of America) to pay for acquisition of the Moore parcel of land ($1,050,000).

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to authorize drawing down the Authority’s two lines of credit as requested.

Motion passed.

Heckle Property – asbestos and lead disclosures – no evidence of environmental damages as a result of a storage operation

Disclosure made to Board that there are items that will have to be dealt with when the site is demolished


9.
LIAISON REPORTS
Chairman Miller advised it was his intention to move liaison reports up before the discussion agenda in order to meet time constraints of some attendees.

Chairman McLain reported the extension of Lake Mary Boulevard to 415 is Number One priority in road projects for Seminole County.

Chairman Miller requested a date for the most positive date possible for the start of construction on the project.

President Dale briefed the Board on the Airport’s entrance road.  He also advised the first phase contract had been let on the road project.

Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, thanked the Board for approval of the City’s request.  He requested time on the Authority’s Agenda to make a presentation on the Public Works Complex Project to the Board in March or April and also to brief the Board on the river walk, sea wall, and conference center.

Board Member Glenn expressed her appreciation of a recent walking tour in the City of Sanford.

10.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Miller advised we have a great deal to be thankful for and wished all a very happy and safe holiday.

Discussion regarding the meeting calendar for 2002.

Discussion regarding FAMA dates.

Discussion regarding arrival of the Vigilante Aircraft.

The next meeting would be held on the 8th of January.

 11.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President & COO

ag
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